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T H E G L O B A L V O I C E O F P I L O T S

With the publication of Guidelines on the use of
strategic lateral offsets by the International Civil
Aviat ion Organizat ion ( ICAO), IFALPA pol icy
concerning offset tracking has been achieved to a large
extent.

While ICAO Annex 2 (paragraph 3.6.2) requires
aircraft to operate ‘along the defined centre line of
ATS routes’ it was recognised that due to the increasing
number of aircraft operating with highly accurate
navigation systems, collison risk in case of loss of vertical
separation has increased dramatically during the last
decade. The ICAO Separation and Airspace Safety
Panel (SASP) has been developing guidelines for lateral
offsets over the last couple of years, examining all safety
relevant aspects.

IFALPA policy had been established more than 20 years
ago and was updated several times since. The main
elements ,  as contained in IFALPA Annex 2,  are
reproduced below. Some additional details can be found
in policies within Annex 11 and Appendix RAC-A.

• IFALPA believes that the availability of accurate
airborne navigation systems with the capability to
navigate automatically along lateral offset tracks
should be used so as to reduce the collision risk
in the case of possible loss of vertical separation
in suitable ATS environments.

• Consequently, aircraft with navigation equipment
certified and operated to Precision RNAV
Standards should be allowed and required to
navigate offset ... right of centreline.

• Furthermore, because of the high accuracy and
increased risk of head-on collision invoked by
Global Navigation Satellite Systems (GNSS), IFALPA
requires that GNSS referenced airborne navigation
systems have an embedded default lateral offset.
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The safety assessments performed by the ICAO SASP
aimed for maximum standardization world-wide. The
restrictions contained in the guidelines had been very
deliberately chosen to achieve a procedure that can
be used in most circumstances.

High density continental airspace with closely spaced
ATS routes (especially when under radar surveillance)
might not be suitable for offsets of up to two nautical
miles without additional considerations. Pilots are
therefore advised to carefully check whether offset
tracking has been authorised in a particular airspace.

The new strategic lateral offset procedure has already
been authorized for the North Atlantic (NAT) region.
Some other ICAO regions are currently finalising
administrative arrangements.

IFALPA will promote implementation of the strategic
lateral offset guidelines in all appropriate airspaces to
provide pi lots with a legal  basis for this safety-
enhancing procedure.

Assistance?

For further details, please contact:

Captain Heinz Frühwirth

Vice-Chairman, IFALPA ATS Committee

Email:     heinz.fruehwirth@utanet.at












